
PUBLIC SAFETY COMMITTEE   
9:00 a.m., Monday, March 4, 2019   

Conference Room   

1207 Palm Boulevard, Isle of Palms, South Carolina   

    

AGENDA   

   

1. Call to order and acknowledgement that the press and public had been duly 

notified of the meeting in accordance with the Freedom of Information Act.   

   

2. Approval of Previous Meeting’s Minutes    

   Regular Meeting of February 7, 2019   

   

3. Citizens’ Comments – Request for City-sponsored event status for 100 meter Fun 

Run, a fundraiser to support the IOP VFW and 14th Airlift Squadron Pelican Booster 

Club, on Saturday, April 13, 2019 

            

4.   Old Business   

A. Update on implementing a pay-to-park system on Palm  Boulevard  

1. Update on stabilizing product  

2. Update on Stantec feasibility study 

B. Update on public transit initiative    

C. Update on Waterway Multi-use Path 
D. Discussion of coyote management 
E. Consideration of beach handicap accessibility 
F. Status of engaging a law enforcement consultant to conduct an independent 

assessment of management operations   

 
5.   New Business   

 

6.         Highlights of Departmental Reports   

Fire Department    

Police Department    

   

7.   Miscellaneous Business   

    Next Meeting Date:  9:00 a.m., Monday, April 1, 2019 in the Conference Room   

                                                                                             

8. Executive Session, if needed   

Upon returning to open session, the Committee may take action on matters discussed in 

Executive Session.   

   

9.   Adjournment    

 



 

 

Public Safety Committee 
11:00 a.m., Thursday, February 7, 2019 

 
 
The regular meeting of the Public Safety Committee was called to order at 11:00 a.m., Thursday, 
February 11, 2019 in the City Hall Conference Room, 1207 Palm Boulevard, Isle of Palms, South 
Carolina.  Attending the meeting were Councilmembers Bell and Ward, Chair Buckhannon, 
Interim Administrator Fragoso, Fire Chief Graham, Interim Police Chief Usry and City Clerk 
Copeland; a quorum of Committee members were present. 
 
1. Chair Buckhannon called the meeting to order and acknowledged that the press and public 
were duly notified of the meeting in accordance with the Freedom of Information Act. 
 
2. Approval of Previous Meeting’s Minutes 
 

MOTION: Councilmember Bell moved to approve the minutes of the regular 
meeting of January 10, 2019 as submitted; Chair Buckhannon seconded and the 
motion PASSED UNANIMOUSLY. 

 
3. Citizens’ Comments – none 
 
4. Old Business 
 
 A. Discussion of implementing pay-to-park system on Palm Boulevard 
 
Interim Administrator Fragoso and Interim Chief Usry met with SCDOT representatives in 
December to get their feedback on the City’s implementing a pay-to-park system on Palm 
Boulevard.  City Council first discussed this topic in 2014, and it was not supported then because 
residents, as well as visitors, would have be required to pay-to-park – some Palm Boulevard 
residents do not have driveways.  The discussion has been revived as a source of additional 
revenue.  The Interim Administrator suggested that the first step should be a feasibility study to 
determine what the improved surface should be, the cost of the right-of-way improvements 
required by SCDOT, the removal of right-of-way impediments, on-going maintenance costs, etc.   
 
Councilmember Bell saw the goals of a pay-to-park system on Palm Boulevard as generating 
revenue and getting a handle on the amount of traffic and public safety issues on Palm Boulevard.  
If the real goal was to reduce the number of cars parking on Palm because of the burden on public 
safety and public works, traffic and quality of life, eliminating parking on the landside of Palm 
should remain a consideration.  For Councilmember Bell the focuses should be on fewer people 
parking on Palm, less drain on all City services and the residential quality of life; he was not 
convinced that the City had to spend a lot of money to accomplish them.   
 
Councilmember Ward said that he was not interested in taking the discussion any further if 
residents were going to be required to pay-to-park. 
 
Chair Buckhannon acknowledged that the City would have to make a sizable capital investment 
if it were to have a pay-to-park system, and he questioned how long the City would have to wait 
to see a return on the investment.  The Committee wanted to see a grid-like product to determine 
if it could be used on Palm to stabilize the right-of-way, delineate the individual parking spaces 
and the four-foot (4 ft.) line and was advertised as being low maintenance.   
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Interim Administrator Fragoso recalled that, when she asked SCDOT’s engineer for his opinion 
on eliminating parking on the landside of Palm, he responded that it would create more traffic 
congestion and drive cars into the neighborhoods.   
 
Councilmember Bell asked if the City could choose certain areas along Palm to be pay-to-park, 
some to be no parking and some to be one (1) side only parking, and the Interim Administrator 
thought the City was free to do what it wanted to do in the rights-of-way. 
 
Interim Chief Usry suggested implementing pay-to-park in phases to keep the upfront costs lower. 
 
Rather than paying for a feasibility study, interim Administrator Fragoso suggested implementing 
a pay-to-park system in one (1) block to get a “ballpark” idea in order to make better decisions 
going forward. 
 
Interim Chief Usry mentioned a parking app called “FlowBird” that works in conjunction with 
Parkeon, the kiosk provider, the cost to the City would be zero but it could generate revenue for 
the City.  Additionally it ties in with the enforcement side of parking. 
 
The Interim Administrator said that she would reach out to Stantec to find out what they would 
charge to do a micro-feasibility study of issues related to a pay-to-park system on Palm Boulevard. 
 
Councilmember Ward reiterated that he did not think it was right to penalize people because they 
live on Palm Boulevard. 
 
 B. Update on public transit initiative 
 
Interim Administrator Fragoso stated that she has a meeting with the Council of Governments on 
Friday, February 8th for an update on their initiative, and Councilmember Ward’s CARTA meeting 
Will be on Monday, February 11th. 
 

C. Consideration of FY19 budgeted expenditure of $247,644.75 to replace 27 

portable radios and 25 mobile radios (in cars) for the Police Department 

(pg. 22, ln 32, Police Department Capital Outlay - $130,000; pg. 25, ln 109, MUNI ATAX, 

PD Capital Outlay - $65,000; pg. 28, ln 263, State ATAX. PD Capital Outlay - $65,000) 

 
Interim Chief Usry reported that the pricing will be valid until June 30, 2020, and the timeline for 
all of the agencies in Charleston County to begin encryption was twelve to eighteen (12 – 18) 
months, and that countdown has already started.  Referencing the radios the Police Department 
currently uses, the Interim Chief informed the Committee that they have been in use for twelve or 
thirteen (12 – 13) years, and, when one (1) breaks, it was discarded and not replaced because 
parts were not available for repairs.  The price quoted is twelve thousand three hundred fifty-five 
dollars ($12,355) under budget.  She reiterated that, if the City does not have the radios with 
encryption when the switch over occurs, the Police Department will be unable to communicate 
with the Dispatch Center or the agencies with whom it has mutual aid agreements.   
 
 D. Discussion of coyote management 
 
Captain Swain reported that trapping began anew last week with one (1) trap placed behind 3001 
Waterway, three (3) traps at Waterway and Forest Trail, three (3) at Waterway and Timber Lane 
and three (3) traps near Back Bay near the 15th tee box.  The traps were placed in locations where 
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recent sightings have occurred; the traps caught two (2) coyotes in the first three (3) days and six 
(6) raccoons.  Consideration is being given to installing cameras on Dune Ridge Lane and the 
vacant lot at 13th Avenue.  Captain Swain has learned that, when traps were placed in a new area, 
they tend to be productive initially, but that they quickly become stale and need to be relocated. 
He told the Committee that February was the State’s trapping month. 
 
Interim Chief Usry stated that she and Captain Swain have discussed Ms. Kimber’s phone 
conversation with the Communications Specialists insuring that they give the residents the correct 
information and that the call gets directed as requested.   
 
The Interim Chief also confirmed that Captain Swain is maintaining contact with the Coyote 
Coalition. 
 
 E. Consideration of beach handicap accessibility 
 
In her research, Interim Chief Usry found that not many beach communities were allowing 
motorized handicap equipment on the beaches in spite of a State statute that allows them.  In 
order for a motorized mode of handicap transportation to be on the beach, the golf cart must be 
registered with the State, the driver must have a handicap permit and the City would issue a 
handicap permit listing all of the pertinent data and establish rules like Sullivan’s Island has.  
These rules would only allow use during daylight hours, require that it stay within fifty (50) feet of 
the beach access used, would not be allowed to drive up and down the beach, not allowed to 
linger on emergency beach access paths, and any other violations of the South Carolina golf cart 
law.   
 
Councilmember Bell opined that the City was going to expand the number of parking spaces if it 
was going to allow motorized modes of transportation on the beach for handicapped individuals. 
 
Interim Administrator Fragoso asked for an additional month to prepare a proposal for City 
Council. 
 
6. New Business 
 

A. Status of engaging a law enforcement consultant to conduct an independent 
assessment of management operations 

 
The Interim Administrator said that she has several calls lined up and that she will continue to talk 
with people in the industry to get recommendations for someone who could be hired in the next 
few weeks.  She also reported holding a meeting with the members of the Police Department 
where this initiative was announced and well received. 
 
Interim Chief Usry added that, in the meeting, she announced her retirement to assist her mother 
and to spend time with her terminally ill father; it will be effective May 15th. 
 
 B. Consideration of providing transport to hospital for medical calls 
 
Chair Buckhannon repeated his support for the City to have a quick response vehicle (QRV) and 
took it one (1) step further to the City having a vehicle for transporting people from the island to 
the hospital.   
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Chief Graham reported talking with members of the Hanahan Fire Department; they indicated that 
their biggest pro was that they felt they have increased their level of care.  She reviewed the 
things she learned as follows: 

 
1. Start with “basic life support” level of care, i.e. 2 EMTs on board; 
2. Flat charge for transport, plus mileage, $75 no transport fee; 
3. Approximately $250,000 to fully outfit one diesel ambulance;  
4. Approximately $30,000 for backup ambulance; 
5. Approximately $28,000 for a cardiac monitor; and 
6. An ongoing cost for supplies. 

 
The City’s current report-writing software is compatible with several of the billing software 
programs available, but the City would need to contract with a billing company that would charge 
between five and eight percent (5% - 8%) and insure compliance with Medicare billing guidelines.  
The billing could vary between urban, rural and super-rural addresses; billing has a forty or fifty 
percent (40 – 50%) success rate.   
 
If Council were to pursue offering this service, the service must be available seven (7) days a 
week and twenty-four (24) hours per day, and the department would need two (2) persons who 
would rotate with the balance of the crew to maintain their skill levels.   
 
The City should determine if it has issues with Charleston County transport before making a 
decision and determine what type of calls the Department sees most frequently that require the 
services of an ambulance.   
 
 C. Discussion of FY20 Operating Budgets for Fire and Police Departments 
 
Copies of the documents reviewed are attached to the historical record of the meeting. 
 
For each department a two and a half percent (2.5%) pool has been established for employee 
wage increases for the FY20 budgets; it will be discussed by the Personnel Committee at its 
February meeting.  Health insurance premiums are projected with an eight percent (8%) increase.  
Few changes have been made in the FY20 budget from the FY19 budget; decreases are derived 
from actual expenditures.  This version of the budget does not contemplate an increase to vehicle 
fuel and oil; the expenditure can be adjusted as the process moves forward.  Vehicle Maintenance 
has been increased to fifty thousand dollars ($50,000) to support extending the useful like of patrol 
vehicles to seven (7) years.   
 
Chair Ward reported that he and the Interim Administrator have discussed the expense to the City 
for the annual July 4th fireworks display, primarily in wages and overtime.  The Interim 
Administrator and the Treasurer will generate a schedule of costs associated with the fireworks 
display. 
 
Chair Buckhannon stated that he would support cancelling the display, particularly since the City 
was not fully staffed at this time; he noted that, in spite of being fully staffed last year, the Police 
Department called in several Charleston County units to help with traffic.   
 
Chief Graham recalled that the City was locked into the same cost for the display as the past two 
(2) years, but this would be the final year.  If the City were to decide to continue with the fireworks, 
the cost would increase in 2020.   
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The budget for the BSOs assumes the same staffing levels as the summer of 2018.  A server 
damaged in the last storm event will be replaced by the funds in the Non-capital Tools and 
Equipment line of the Capital Projects budget for the Police Department.  The budget figure in 
Maintenance and Service Contracts is the first money budgeted for the building’s ongoing 
maintenance and is roughly one-half (½) of one percent (1%) of the insured value of the Public 
Safety Building (PSB); the other half is budgeted for the Fire Department.  The line also includes 
twenty-five percent (25%) of the estimated cost of repairs to the PSB.   
 
Contracted Services in the Municipal Accommodations Taxes includes the services of two (2) off-
duty Charleston County officers to assist with traffic on Saturdays and Sundays in the season and 
their increased hourly rate.  The Capital Outlay line includes twelve and one half percent (12.5%) 
of the total cost to rehabilitate the PSB. 
 
Professional Services and Capital Outlay in the Hospitality Fund have been decreased based on 
actual expenditures.   
 
Chair Buckhannon reminded Interim Administrator Fragoso that he would prefer that the City 
invest in “real-time” traffic counters from Hospitality Funds. 
 
A second twelve and a half percent (12.5%) of the total estimated rehabilitation of the PSB was 
budgeted in Capital Outlay in State Accommodations Taxes along with the replacement of the 
Front Beach surveillance cameras and two (2) patrol vehicles rebudgeted from FY19. 
 
The Interim Administrator reported that the State and Federal Narcotics Funds are being closed. 
 
Of the sixty-one percent (61%) increase in Police Department expenditures, the biggest piece is 
the repairs to the Public Safety Building. 
 
Councilmember Bell recommended that an explanatory line be added to the schedule stating that 
the increase in Police Department expenditures is heavily impacted by the repairs to the Public 
Safety Building. 
 
The expenditures in the Fire Department also include the two and a half percent (2.5%) pool for 
employee wage increases, and overtime is fourteen percent (14%) of wages; six percent (6%) of 
the overtime is scheduled overtime, the overtime that falls to each firefighter as they work twenty-
four (24) hours on and forty-eight (48) hours off throughout the year.  
 
Councilmember Bell reiterated his request to separate “scheduled” overtime from discretionary 
overtime to avoid confusion by the public who do not know how the Fire Department operates.   
 
In the Capital Projects Fund is the debt service and interest for the new 75-foot ladder truck, fifty 
percent (50%) of the cost to refurbish the 95-foot ladder truck and twenty-five percent (25%) of 
the total cost to rehabilitate the PSB.  In the Rents and Leases line is the cost to rent the 
construction/office trailer for the Fire Department’s administrative staff for twelve (12) months.   
 
Chair Buckhannon asked why the Fire Department staff did not move to Fire Station 2 rather than 
renting the trailer. 
 
According to the Interim Administrator, re-locating to Station 2 was considered, but was not a 
viable option due to the limited parking and to the small office space available there.   
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The Capital Outlay line in the Municipal ATAX fund includes twenty-five percent (25%) of the cost 
to refurbish the 95-foot ladder truck, the replacement of one (1) Ford F-150 pickup truck and 
twelve and a half percent (12.5%) of the total cost to rehabilitate the Public Safety Building. 
 
7. Departmental Reports 
 
The reports can be found in their entirety on the City’s website. 
 
Relative to the white chalk line, Interim Chief Usry informed the Committee that the Department 
will begin with a double white line on the non-ocean side of Palm.   
 
8. Miscellaneous Business 
 
 Next Meeting Date:  9:00 a.m., Tuesday, March 5th in the City Hall Conference Room 
 
9. Executive Session – not needed 
 
10. Adjournment 
 

MOTION: Councilmember Bell moved to adjourn the meeting at 11:30 a.m.; 
Chair Buckhannon seconded and the motion PASSED UNANIMOUSLY. 

 
 
 
Respectfully submitted: 
 
Marie Copeland 
City Clerk 
 
 



Good afternoon sir, my name is John Turbyfill. I am a C-17 Pilot at Joint Base Charleston and 

the Treasurer for the 14th Airlift Squadron Pelican Booster Club. I am contacting you by 

direction of Marie Copeland concerning an upcoming event that we would like to host on the 

beachhead in front of the Isle of Palms VFW.  

 

The Pelican Booster Club is currently in the process of planning and coordinating a 0.1k Fun 

Run on the beachhead in front of the Isle of Palms VFW. Our event is simple. We wish to have a 

100 meter "race" running northeast on the beachhead starting just outside the VFW dune 

crossing and ending just short of Coconut Joes. We plan to serve drinks and breakfast before the 

event and afterward. There will be yard games, raffles, and music. The event is scheduled for the 

13th of April beginning between 8 and 9 and ending sometime shortly after noon. We have 

already been given the go-ahead by the VFW Post and the owner of the Windjammer.  

 

I know that in the past the Safety Council has approved the Navy SEAL swim event at the VFW. 

Although both organizations support military groups, our events are different in the scope and 

size of their nature. While the Navy SEAL event focuses on obstacle courses, swimming in the 

ocean, and utilizing Coast Guard support, our event will remain completely within the confines 

of the VFW and Windjammer premises and a small span of beach approximately 150 meters in 

length during the time of the race.  

 

We are very conscious of the impact that this event could have on the local community. With 

that spirit in mind, we have planned the fun run with materials and locations that respect Isle of 

Palms and its residents. We have referenced the tide schedule to ensure that we do not block the 

beach to passersby and intend to use environmentally conscious materials such as reusable 

signage. We would like to advertise the event to the local community and would love 

participation from residents. At the end of the event, we will be certain to clean up any items that 

were used and we will leave the beach area in a better condition than we found it. 

 

Proceeds from the event will support the 14th Pelican Booster Club which supports the family 

members of the squadron, deployed squadron members, and squadron events. The majority of 

funds raised from this event will go toward a biannual awards ceremony, "The Order of the 

Pelican." The Order of the Pelican recognizes former squadron members that have gone beyond 

the expectation of the average service member. All inductees are retirees and the order includes 

distinguished individuals including chief master sergeants, generals, and medal recipients. We 

are currently considering partnership with a local charity as a recipient of funds from the event 

profits as well.  

 

We are planning to attend your meeting on the 4th of March at 9:00 am to present our proposal. 

Although I am the project officer for this event, I will be out of state at that time for extended 

training and unable to attend. Instead our Squadron Commander, Lt Col Kari Fleming, or our 

Director of Operations, Maj Geoff Goldsmith, will be present at the meeting. To better assist you 

all in understanding the event, I would love to answer any questions that you might have at this 

time. Please feel free to utilize whatever form of communication best suits you. All of my 

personal contact information is listed below.  

 

 



 

Thank you very much for your time and consideration of the event. Have a great day! 

 

Very Respectfully, 

 

 

1st Lt John P. Turbyfill 

 

14th AS Pelican Booster Club Treasurer 

(540) 493-9653 

jturby@gmail.com  
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